POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING HELD ON 9 MARCH 2022
Present:         J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West, J Cameron, J Irvine,
J Bernard          

Attending:      Cllr D Milligan, J Sumnor 

Apologies:      P Atkinson, D Easton, T Sime, H Taylor, Cllr D Alexander
1.    
Chair’s Remarks

1.1  
Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  
2. 

Minutes of Meeting held on 9 February 2022 and Matters Arising

2.1  

Minutes were approved. 

3.
Finance Report

3.1
No up-to-date information was available.  

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
PC Cassidy was looking to plan a residents’ walkabout at some point in June and was asking if we thought there would be value it being carried out.  The walkabout would be looking to identify issues in the community that the Police might not be aware of.  While it was still in the early planning stages, the plan was to get Midlothian Council and Councillors on board.  It was agreed that the walkabout was a good idea and should also look at all the positive things that were happening locally.
4.2
Bonnyrigg Rose FC had confirmed that the Asset Transfer application was for the pitches and pavilion/grass perimeter as they were only currently leased.
4.3
One of the most recent scams going around concerned fake NHS Covid-19 PCR Test. Scammers have been impersonating the NHS and sending texts claiming that the recipient has been in close contact with someone with Covid-19 and demanding that they order a PCR test.  The aim is to steal the recipient’s personal data and bank details so be aware.
4.4
Midlothian Council’s wheelchair accessible housing consultation was now live.  The results would enable the Council to set wheelchair accessible targets – a number or percentage of homes for wheelchair users in.   Consultation can be found at  Wheelchair accessible housing survey l Midlothian Council.

5.
Police Report

5.1
Criminal Activity February 2022 Beat Area BD01 & ME02 - Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District. During the month of February 2022 in the beat areas BD01 & ME02 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 38 recorded crimes reported, of which 17 have been solved to date, with a solvency rate of 45%
During this time period, there were 193 calls to the BD01 and ME02 area of Police Scotland.
5.2 
Incidents of Note
About 12:30pm on Wednesday the 2nd of February a man entered, Co-operative, High Street, Bonnyrigg and stole a basket full of goods. He us described as white skinned, 6 foot 4 inches tall, medium built with a scarf covering face, wearing a baseball cap with red logo, dark shoes, dark cotton trousers, dark coloured jumper and green body warmer. Police enquiries are ongoing.

On Monday 7th February at an address in Bonnyrigg, a bike shed was broken into and 2 high value bikes were stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 2pm on Wednesday the 23rd of February police stopped a car being driven by an 18 year old man at High Street, Bonnyrigg and established that he did not hold a full drivers licence and was not insured to drive the car. The car was seized and the man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for road traffic offences. 

About 10:30pm on Saturday the 26th of February  a man described as white skinned, 6 foot 1 inches tall, large build, early 20’s, facial hair wearing a black baseball cap, black body warmer with hooded top underneath and black joggers attempted to gain entry to a car parked on Park Road, Bonnyrigg. The man was disturbed and left the area prior to police arrival. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Although youth disorder continues to be an issue in the Bonnyrigg area, it has been less of an issue that experienced in recent months. Robust police response and a multi-agency approach has continued to be applied and various interventions by police and other partners has seen a reduction in issues being experienced by residents in the local community. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officers                                           PC Jonny Cassidy & PC Chris Howarth via 101 or email:

Jonathan.Cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Christopher.Howarth@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6.
Associated Member’s Report
6.1
No recent activity information received.

7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

7.1  
Cllr DM reported on the last Council budget of the current administration and said that the funding assumptions of the Scottish Government resulted in Midlothian Council losing £3m at a stroke and which would only increase dramatically over the next 5 years.  There was no way the Council could cut its budget by that amount without statutory services being affected and with a Council tax increase in 2022-23 of  2.3% rather than the 4.7% his group had proposed there could be serious cuts to both core and statutory services. 
7.2
Any meeting with the Scottish Government Finance Minister following the local government elections would not offer up any hope of further financial support from the Scottish Government.  Council would be told it had the opportunity to raise council tax but did not do so.
7.3
The Council was still on track with work on the new care home and the development in Bonnyrigg High Street.    It was noted a deal had been struck with a well known retailer to open a shop on Burnbrae Road.  Next in the capital plan was the replacement of Lasswade and Hawthorn Primary Schools which meant that all schools would have been replaced within 20 years.  It was noted that Highbank would probably be sold and the money from it used in other areas.

7.4
The issue of indiscriminate car parking on Lothian Street was raised.  FW had written to PC Cassidy for advice on what, if anything, could be done about parking partially on the pavement and in the bus stop directly outside Gigi’s.   Awaiting a response.
8.
AOB

8.1
It was noted that the Post Office was now located in the newsagent in Bonnyrigg High Street but it was extremely disappointing that the service continued to be provided for just 3 hours on a Monday morning.  
8.2
DW reported that he attended the ENTRAP meeting as a member of the Midlothian Federation of Community Councils.   He had been advised that Colin Beattie MSP’s office wanted to attend.  If a place was given to one group then consideration needed to be given to offer the same opportunities to all political groups or else none should be invited.   In DW’s absence JI would attend the next ENTRAP meeting on his behalf.
8.3
It was noted that the draft merger had now been sent to the legal department at Midlothian Council on 10 February and despite having been chased up about it nothing had been heard back from them as yet.   JI reminded the meeting that the Council had until the end of March to sign off on the merger.  JI undertook to call Catherine Duns the following day.                                                                Action:  JI
8.4
An EMG would be called as soon as the merger was given the go ahead.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Zoom on Wednesday 13 April 2022
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